Dear Barbara,PRIVATE 


I am concerned about what seems to me the NFB's fixation on money. Presidential Releases are full of reports on one fund-raising program or another most of the time, and at the end of our convention banquet, just when we want to get down to partying after a long day, you stand up and start asking people and chapters to make contributions to the state organization.


This is not what I think the NFB is all about. We should be spending our time helping blind people and educating the public about what blind people can do, not asking each other and our sighted friends to cough up more money.


Besides, I hate asking people for money. As blind people we are always having to ask for help of some kind, even if it is just information. I don't think it's fair for you to expect us to do even more of it just so the NFB can raise money. Most people think of beggars selling pencils when they think about blindness anyway. Why should we confirm that image by always selling M&M's, calendars, and Associates? It makes me very uncomfortable. Besides, I am a busy person. When I am at convention, I don't want to have to drag around candy and remember to ask people to buy it and then stop and get it out and make change and keep everything straight so that I can turn in the right amount of cash at the end.


But what makes me maddest of all is this new capital campaign. Here we are, selling forty packages of candy at a time for $40, and President Maurer announces a new building that is going to cost $18,000,000! I can't count that high, and blind people don't have that kind of money. Why do we need something like that building? What makes him think that we can raise that kind of money, and why would we want to?


You said you wanted to hear what people are thinking, so there it is. I will look forward to your answer.

Dear :::::


I have your letter, and I thank you for your honesty and your willingness to discuss difficult things. Unless we are willing to be forthright with each other, we can never resolve our differences or put painful topics to rest. I don't know if I can satisfactorily answer your questions, but I will try.


You begin by saying that the NFB spends a good deal of time talking about fund-raising, and you are right about that, although I think, if you were to measure the percentage of Presidential Releases devoted to the subject, you would find that Dr. Maurer spends much more time talking about legislation, convention information, events in the Federation family, and late-breaking news about what the organization is doing here and around the world. Mostly what President Maurer spends time saying about fund-raising is giving credit to those who have been doing a good job of it. I assume you would agree that the NFB must have some money with which to conduct its business. This being the case, we must thank people for what they have done and are doing, and we must give them the opportunity to make gifts publicly. If we were all as wealthy as Bill Gates, as generous as Andrew Carnegie, and as humble as St. Francis, we would make large gifts to charitable organizations in absolute anonymity. But human nature being what it is, people respond to being petted and being given the chance to demonstrate their virtues in public.


That is the entire purpose of the Money for the Movement portion of the annual Ohio banquet. The NFB has always held that money must pass freely from local chapters up to the national organization and back down the chain as it is needed. Because we see ourselves as one body with a circulatory system through which money passes, consciously giving money to the state and from the state to the national is understood in the Federation as a healthy exercise. You would probably be surprised to learn that I worry a good deal about Ohio and its fund-raising, and my concern is that we do not do enough of it.


In some ways we are very lucky to have a strong special projects program that generates a good deal of money. We do not have to spend lots of member time raising money just to pay affiliate bills and to make gifts to the national organization. The result is that Ohio's chapters have gotten out of the habit of working hard to raise money at the local level so that it can be passed along. I believe that a case can be made that through the years the less our chapters have done to invest in the wider organization, the less healthy they have become. Our strongest chapters are the ones that steadily raise funds and make sure that most of the money moves through their books out into local programs and upward to the state and national treasuries.


I agree with you when you say that our job is helping blind people and educating the public about the abilities of the blind. How could we afford to do this work if we did not raise the money to publish and circulate the Kernel Books and our other educational literature or to publish our magazines? How could Eric travel around the state to help blind people or Dr. Smith conduct the membership activities if we did not have money to cover the costs? The legislative work, the newsletter, the Web site, NEWSLINE--all cost money. In short we simply can't do the things we need to if we don't have money.


Having said all this, I must admit that I don't particularly like asking people for money, but I do it anyway. I wonder if you find, as I do, that it is easier to raise money for other good causes than it is to do so for the NFB. That tells me a good deal about myself. I can ask people for money when it is obvious that I am not a possible recipient of the gift. Yet I have learned by experience that people are happy to contribute to the NFB when I ask because to them I am an expert on blindness, and I am not one on muscular dystrophy or the other things I solicit for. They can trust that I know what I am talking about with blindness. And I do know with every fiber of my being that the NFB is the best thing that has ever happened to blind people. It changes lives and gives hope where there was none. As long as this is the case, I will stretch myself beyond my comfort zone and do what I can to see that the word gets out to every blind person who needs to know the truth.


While I am talking about the unpleasant details of fund-raising, I find it very instructive to observe who is willing to sell candy at convention. In that setting it is not a question of fearing to remind people of blind beggars because it seems as if everybody is selling stuff. At convention it is merely a matter of convenience. I doubt if there are more than a dozen people who are busier during that week than I am. But I always sell all the candy I can. This year that was three boxes. There were about seventy adults in the Ohio delegation, and we ordered twelve or fourteen cases; I don't remember which. (Each case contained four boxes, so we were selling either 48 or 56 boxes.) We brought eight of them home because some people would not get out and sell it. It seems to me that I did more than my share since if everyone had sold three boxes, we could have moved 210. I don't point this out to display my virtue. I do so because I want you to understand that I try to do what I urge others to.


It is only fair to mention that I take careful note of how hard other people work at selling. Some people work harder than I do, and I give them full credit for that. Some refuse to sell candy because they can't be bothered, they are too busy, they don't like to sell, they don't eat candy. I take note of all that as well. Selling candy builds affiliate spirit; it's a way of making an important contribution; it puts Ohio on the NFB map. All these things are good for us, and in my opinion people who want a healthy affiliate to do good work for blind people should roll up their sleeves and take part in our fund-raising program, just because of the principle if nothing else.


As for the new building, I don't pretend to be the visionary that Dr. Jernigan always was. I do know we are running out of space in our current building at the National Center. My office no longer exists. Mrs. Cheadle has moved into it because space is so tight. I didn't think we would ever fill the fourth floor of that building--never mind the rest of it. So I cannot pretend to be able to see into the future with the same success that Dr. Jernigan always demonstrated.


This I do know: the NFB must continue to grow and demonstrate imagination in defining its role in the blindness field if we are not to experience the loss of mission that has overtaken the AFB. The world changes, and if we merely keep doing the things we have always done, we will become irrelevant. Dr. Maurer is blasting us into an entirely new position. Staying where we were will guarantee our demise.


Can we do what he is challenging us to try? I don't know. I don't think failing to reach the stars will be fatal if we don't quite manage it, because we will have stretched ourselves and our image of ourselves. The field needs a research facility, and we own the papers of two of the men who changed the face of work with the blind. We are therefore an obvious candidate to house such a facility. We are rewriting the books on how to train blind people effectively. That makes us an obvious candidate for teaching other people how to do what we do better than anyone. To do so will take teaching space and seminar and class rooms.


Blind people have always been written off as small potatoes and of very little account. The message that this capital campaign gives the world is that we intend to be counted and to play ball in the major leagues. It's scary to step out in such a public way, but I don't see that we have a choice. If $18,000,000 proves to be beyond our ability to raise, we can always modify our plans. But if we refuse to try, we will have admitted that we do not have the vision and the self-confidence to move on.


You have raised fundamental issues and hard questions for me to grapple with. I have done my best to tell you how I see things and what I think. Funding is the life blood of any organization. When there is not enough, the group will fail to thrive and grow. When that money sits in one place and does not move and circulate, gangrene sets in as surely as it does in a limb that loses circulation. Trying to keep the circulation flowing to all the right places and at the right rate presents me with some of my most perplexing problems. I don't pretend that I always get it right. There is always room for improvement. There is also always room for discussion about what we are doing and why. I hope you will consider what I have said and think about what it might mean for you and your chapter. And I look forward to talking with you anytime you wish to pursue the subject further.

Cordially,

Barbara Pierce, President

